
                DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT SERVICES 
 
 Grants Management Division 
 
 m e m o r a n d u m 
 
TO:   Mayor Laurel Lunt Prussing  
 
FROM:  Elizabeth H. Tyler, FAICP, Director, Community Development Services 
 
DATE:  May 21, 2009 
 
SUBJECT: AN ORDINANCE APPROVING A SUBSTANTIAL AMENDMENT TO 

THE CITY OF URBANA AND URBANA/CHAMPAIGN/CHAMPAIGN 
COUNTY HOME CONSORTIUM CONSOLIDATED PLAN/ANNUAL 
ACTION PLAN FY 2008-2009  CDBG-R  

 
 
Description 
 
On the agenda of the May 26, 2009 Special Meeting of the Urbana City Council is an Ordinance 
Approving a Substantial Amendment to the Consolidated Plan/Annual Action Plan FY 2008-
2009 CDBG-R.  To receive Community Development Block Grant (CDBG-R), a one-time grant 
allocation to states and local entitlement communities as a result of the American Recovery and 
Reinvestment Act (ARRA), the City must substantially amend its FY 2008-2009 Annual Action 
Plan.  The deadline for submission of the Substantial Amendment for CDBG-R to the 
Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) is June 5, 2009.  
 
Issues 
 
The issue is whether the Urbana City Council should approve the Ordinance.   
 
Background 
 
On March 18, 2009, HUD notified the City of its allocation of $125,097 of Community 
Development Block Grant funds (CDBG-R), as a result of the American Recovery and 
Reinvestment Act (ARRA).  According to HUD, “Funding available under the Recovery Act has 
clear purposes – to stimulate the economy through measures that modernize the Nation’s 
infrastructure, improve energy efficiency, and expand educational opportunities and access to 
health care.”   
 
The substantial amendment proposes to allocate the CDBG-R funding to the reconstruction of 
Green Street from Vine Street to Cottage Grove Avenue in Census Tract 55 of the City’s 
Community Development Target Area. Using the funding for this project meets the stated 
purpose of the ARRA by modernizing infrastructure. The proposed Amendment is consistent 
with the Consolidated Plan goal of supporting infrastructure improvements in Urbana’s 



Community Development Target Area. Further, the project will have a positive economic impact 
by providing construction workers additional job opportunities for the upcoming construction 
season. 
 
Using the CDBG-R funding for Green Street reconstruction, which is a “shovel-ready” project, 
meets the program guidelines to allocate funding to, “… give priority to projects that can award 
contracts based on bids within 120 calendar days from the date funds are made available to 
recipients; and that for infrastructure investments, recipients shall give preference to activities 
that can be started and completed expeditiously...”  Bids for the project are expected to be 
advertised in late June and opened two weeks later. Substantial completion of the project is 
anticipated by mid-November 2009, within the prescribed timeline for expenditure of the 
CDBG-R funds.  
  
To allow local governments to expedite the CDBG eligible projects, the regulations for CDBG-R 
waive the normal 30-day public comment period. However, grantees must make the proposed 
amendment available for public review and comment for a minimum period of seven (7) days 
prior to submittal to HUD.  The draft of the Substantial Amendment was posted on the City 
website on May 13, 2009 and has been on display and available for public review and comment 
at the City Clerk’s office, the Department of Community Development Services office and the 
Urbana Free Library since May 14, 2009. In addition, a display advertisement was published in 
the News-Gazette on May 15, 2009. A public hearing will have been held on May 22, 2009 in 
City Council Chambers at 11:00 a.m. to complete the public review process.   
 
Options 
 

1. Approve the Ordinance Approving a Substantial Amendment to the City of Urbana and 
Urbana/Champaign/Champaign County Home Consortium Consolidated Plan/Annual 
Action Plan FY 2008-2009 CDBG-R.  

 
2. Approve the Ordinance with changes. 

 
3. Do not approve the Ordinance. 

 
Fiscal Impacts  
 
The proposed substantial amendment to the Annual Action Plan will provide an additional, one-
time HUD grant of $125,097 in CDBG-R funding to the City.  Using this funding for the Green 
Street project would reduce the total amount the City would need to expend on the project and 
potentially make funding available for other infrastructure improvement projects that benefit the 
target areas of the community. 
 
 
 
 
Recommendations  
 

Page 2 of 3  
 
C:\Documents and Settings\kmcundiff\My Documents\council\5-26-09-special\Council Memo Substantial Amendment FY 08-09 CDBG-R.doc 

 

 



Page 3 of 3  
 
C:\Documents and Settings\kmcundiff\My Documents\council\5-26-09-special\Council Memo Substantial Amendment FY 08-09 CDBG-R.doc 

 

 

Staff recommends Council approve the Ordinance.  At its May 19, 2009 Special Meeting, the 
seven members of the Urbana Community Development Commission (CDC) who were present 
at the meeting voted unanimously to forward the Ordinance to the Urbana City Council with a 
recommendation for approval (unapproved minutes attached).   
 
The CDC also voted to, “recommend to City Council that the increased available City funds be 
utilized in the Community Development Target Area in a way consistent with the recent 
American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.”   
 

Memorandum Prepared By: 
 
 

________________________ 
John A. Schneider  

Grants Management Division Manager 
 
 

Attachments: 
 

1. AN ORDINANCE APPROVING A SUBSTANTIAL AMENDMENT TO THE CITY 
OF URBANA AND URBANA/CHAMPAIGN/CHAMPAIGN COUNTY HOME 
CONSORTIUM CONSOLIDATED PLAN /ANNUAL ACTION PLAN FY 2008-2009  
CDBG-R 

 
2. Proposed Substantial Amendment to City of Urbana And Urbana Home Consortium 

Consolidated Plan /Annual Action Plan FY 2008-2009 -  Community Development Block 
Grant Program for CDBG-R 

 
3. Unapproved minutes from Urbana Community Development Commission Special 

Meeting  on May 19, 2009 
 



ORDINANCE NO. 2009-05-055 
 

AN ORDINANCE APPROVING A SUBSTANTIAL AMENDMENT TO THE CITY OF URBANA AND 
URBANA/CHAMPAIGN/CHAMPAIGN COUNTY HOME CONSORTIUM  

CONSOLIDATED PLAN/ANNUAL ACTION PLAN  
FY 2008-2009 CDBG-R  

 
 
 
 WHEREAS, the City of Urbana has been designated an entitlement city 

under the Federal Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, 

and as such is eligible for Community Development Block Grant (hereinafter 

“CDBG”) and Home Investment Partnership Funds (hereinafter “HOME”) funds upon 

proper submittal being made to the United States Department of Housing and 

Urban Development (hereinafter “HUD”); and 

 WHEREAS, the Urbana City Council previously approved an ordinance 

authorizing submittal to HUD of the Annual Action Plan FY 2008-2009 that 

included proposed budgets for the CDBG and HOME Programs and HUD subsequently 

approved the said Annual Action Plan; and 

  WHEREAS, on May 13, 2009, the City of Urbana published on the City 

website a 7-day notice of a public review period and a notice of a public 

hearing regarding a proposed substantial amendment to the Annual Action Plan 

for FY 2008-2009; and 

 WHEREAS, on May 15, 2009 the City of Urbana published in the Champaign-

Urbana News-Gazette a 7-day notice of a public review period and a notice of 

a public hearing regarding said proposed substantial amendment to the Annual 

Action Plan for FY 2008-2009; and 

 WHEREAS, on May 22, 2009, the City of Urbana, the Grants Management 

Division of the Community Development Services Department, held a public 

hearing on the proposed substantial amendment; and 

 WHEREAS, the City Council now finds it necessary and appropriate to 

substantially amend the City of Urbana and Champaign/Urbana/Champaign County 

HOME Consortium Annual Action Plan for FY 2008-2009. 
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 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

URBANA, ILLINOIS, as follows: 

 Section 1.  That the City of Urbana, as lead entity for the Urbana HOME 

Consortium, hereby approves the substantial amendment to the City of Urbana 

and Champaign/Urbana/Champaign County HOME Consortium Consolidated 

Plan/Annual Annual Action Plan for FY 2008-2009 CDBG-R, in substantially the 

same form as such amendment is referenced in the attachment hereto.  

 Section 2.  That the Mayor of the City of Urbana is hereby designated 

as the authorized representative of the City of Urbana to take any action 

necessary in conjunction with said attached substantial amendment to the 

Consolidated Plan/Annual Action Plan, including submittal of the Annual 

Action Plan Amendment to the HUD Regional Field Office and provision of such 

additional information as may be required. 

 

 PASSED by the City Council this ________ day of ____________________, 

______. 

 
 AYES: 
 
 NAYS: 
 
 ABSTAINS: 
 
 
 
       ________________________________ 
       Phyllis D. Clark, City Clerk 
 
 
 APPROVED by the Mayor this ________ day of _________________________, 

______. 

 
       ________________________________ 
       Laurel Lunt Prussing, Mayor 
 
 



Updated May 15, 2009 

DRAFT SUBSTANTIAL AMENDMENT TO 
CITY OF URBANA and URBANA HOME CONSORTIUM 

CONSOLIDATED PLAN 
ANNUAL ACTION PLAN FY 2008-2009 

 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM  

CDBG-R  
CFDA 14.253 

 
The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 has allocated funds to states and local 
governments to carry out, on an expedited basis, eligible activities under the Community 
Development Block Grant (CDBG) program.  As an entitlement city, the City of Urbana has been 
allocated $125,097 of CDBG-R funds under the Recovery Act. Entitlement grantees are required 
to submit a substantial amendment to their FY 2008-2009 action plans in order to receive the 
allocation of CDBG-R recovery funds.    
 
This proposed Substantial Amendment has been prepared in accordance with the requirements 
provided in the publication: “Department of Housing and Urban Development [Docket No. FR-
5309-N-01] Notice of Program Requirement for Community Development Block Grant Program 
Funding Under the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009.”  

 
Required elements in the CDBG-R substantial amendment to the annual 
action plan are: 
 
1. A description of the activities the jurisdiction will undertake with these 

funds to address priority needs and objectives: 
 

The City of Urbana proposes to utilize its CDBG-R allocation for improvement of 
infrastructure in Census Tract 55 of the Community Development Target Area, 
specifically reconstruction of Green Street between Vine Street and Cottage Grove 
Avenue. This activity meets Priority Objective # 1 – Provide a Suitable Living 
Environment of the City’s current Consolidated Plan.  Following is a brief 
description of the project: 

Green Street – Street & Sidewalk Reconstruction  
CDBG-R funds will be contributed toward the reconstruction of Green Street from 
Vine Street to Cottage Grove, located in Census Tract 55 of the City of Urbana 
Community Development Target Area. Work will include milling and resurfacing 
of the street, reconstruction of (remove and replace) curb and gutter, brick and 
concrete sidewalks, ramps and driveway approaches.    
Total CDBG-R Funding:  $125,097   
Estimated Project Cost Total: $845,000 - $ 1,100,000  
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2. Description of how the distribution and uses of the grantee’s CDBG-R 
funds will meet the requirements of Title XII of Division A and Section 
1602 of the Recovery Act: 

  
The City anticipates placing the project for bids on or around June 30, 2009. Bids 
are expected to be opened two weeks later (within 45-50 days of June 5, 2009, 
which is the date of submission of this amendment to HUD).  Construction startup is 
anticipated by July 20, 2009, with substantial completion of the project expected by 
November 20, 2009.  

  
3. For each activity, a written description of how the use of CDBG-R funds 

for the activity will maximize job creation and economic benefit in relation 
to CDBG-R funds obligated, and will address the Recovery Act: 

 
After several continuous years of a high level of construction activity in the Urbana 
area, including infrastructure construction, the construction industry has been 
negatively impacted by the recent economic crisis. As a result, many construction 
workers in the area have experienced layoffs due to a reduction in available jobs.  
The City has had to re-evaluate its long range planning for infrastructure 
reconstruction and improvement. The long-term forecast is that some projects may 
be delayed due to lack of revenues.  Utilizing CDBG-R funding for this project not 
only will provide immediate assistance for a much-needed improvement in a Target 
Area and employ construction workers, it is expected to have a positive ripple effect 
on future City projects in that more funding would be available for one or more 
future projects, thus continuing the construction employment opportunities. 
 

4. For each activity, the number of full- and part-time jobs estimated to be 
created and retained by the activity (including permanent, construction 
and temporary jobs): 

 
Jobs created by the proposed activity will be all construction related. The number 
created will depend on the number of workers already employed by the winning 
bidder. Contractors can retain current workforce members and re-hire former 
workers who were laid off due to lack of work.  It is estimated that crews of 15-25 
consisting of operators, laborers, teamsters, finishers and foremen will be working 
on this activity. In addition, it is likely that the general contractor will hire sub-
contractor crews of 4-5 workers each for tree removal, pavement marking, trucking 
and landscaping, and miscellaneous activities.  The total number of construction 
jobs provided by this activity is expected to range from 25 – 50. 
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5. Description of the activities that will be carried out with CDBG-R funding 
that promote energy conservation, smart growth, and green building 
technologies, or reduced pollution emissions: 

 
This project will include the use of recycled concrete and recycled asphalt, which 
are green practices that save fuel and reduce greenhouse emissions when used 
instead of virgin product.  This project is on a busline, promotes walkability, and 
follows in-town smart growth strategies. 
 

6. Information on how to contact grantee program administrators, so that 
citizens and other parties know who to contact for additional 
information: 

 
 

City of Urbana, IL  
Grants Management Division   
John A. Schneider,  Manager  
400 South Vine Street  
 Urbana, IL  61801  
Telephone: 217-384-2447  
Fax: 217-384-2367  
Email: jaschneider@city.urbana.il.us  
Amount Grantee is Eligible to Receive 
* 

$125,097  

Amount Grantee is Requesting $125,097 
* Amounts are available at http://www.hud.gov/recovery/cdbg.xls 

 
 
CITIZEN PARTICIPATION AND PUBLIC COMMENT                                             .                       
 

1. To expedite the process and to ensure that the CDBG-R grants are 
awarded in a timely manner, while preserving a reasonable citizen 
participation process, HUD is waiving the requirement that the grantee 
follow its citizen participation plan for this substantial amendment. The 
CDBG-R regulations specify that the grantee will provide no fewer than 
7 calendar days for citizen comment (rather than 30 days).  Describe 
the efforts of the jurisdiction to meet the program requirements for 
CDBG-R funding for public comment:  

 
A public notice for the Consolidated Plan Annual Action Plan Substantial 
Amendment relative to the CDBG-R funding allocation to the City of Urbana was 
posted on the City website on May 13, 2009 and appeared in the local 
newspaper on May 15, 2009.  A public hearing on the proposed substantial 
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amendment will be held on May 22, 2009.  The Urbana City Council is expected 
to act on the proposed amendments at a Special Council Meeting tentatively 
scheduled for May 26, 2009.    
 

2. Provide a summary of public comments regarding this substantial amendment. 
Include a summary of any comments or views not accepted and the reasons for 
non-acceptance. 

   
 Response: This section will be completed after the May 22, 2009 public hearing. 

 
  

Certifications  
 
(to be added upon Urbana City Council approval of the Substantial Amendment to the 
FY2008-2009 Annual Action Plan as required by HUD for submittal.  



UNAPPROVED 
MINUTES 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION SPECIAL MEETING 
Tuesday, May 19, 2009, City Council Chambers 

400 South Vine Street, Urbana, IL 61801 
 

Call to Order: Chairperson Cobb called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.   
 
Roll Call: Connie Eldridge called the roll.  A quorum was present. 
 
Commission Members Present: Fred Cobb, Janice Bengtson, Chris Diana, Theresa 
Michelson, Jerry Moreland, Brad Roof, Dennis Vidoni 
 
Commission Members Absent: Anne Heinze Silvis, George Francis 
  
Others Present: John Schneider and Connie Eldridge, Community Development Services. 
 
Approval of Minutes: Chairperson Cobb asked for approval or corrections to the April 
28, 2009 minutes.  Commissioner Roof moved to approve the minutes, and Commissioner 
Bengtson seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously. 
 
Petitions and Communications: None. 
 
Staff Report:   Mr. Schneider announced that Grants Management Division (GMD) staff had 
forwarded the Annual Action Plan (AAP) for Fiscal Year (FY) 2009-2010 to the Department of 
Housing and Urban Development (HUD) on May 14, 2009.  The City of Urbana received 
additional federal funding of approximately $6,700 in Community Development Block Grant 
(CDBG) and approximately $117,000 in HOME Investment Partnership funds.  Ten percent of 
the HOME funds were allocated to the Administration line item.  The additional CDBG and 
balance of home funds are listed as unallocated.  The HOME Technical Committee will decide 
how to use the balance of the HOME funds.  HUD no longer provides funds for the American 
Dream Downpayment Initiative (ADDI) Program, the Technical Committee is considering using 
the extra HOME funds for a local first-time homebuyer assistance program.  There has been an 
increase in requests for first-time homebuyer downpayment assistance. 
 
Mr. Schneider briefly described HUD’s CDBG-R regulations concerning the Proposed 
Substantial Amendment to the FY 2008-2009 AAP as a result of the American Recovery and 
Reinvestment Act (ARRA).  HUD reduced the public comment period from 30 to 7 days for this 
amendment.  Staff placed a notice on the City’s website and published an ad in The News-
Gazette.   The Community Development (CD) Commission will discuss this amendment tonight, 
and the City Council will consider it at a Special Meeting on Tuesday, May 26, 2009.  There will 
be a public hearing on Friday, May 22, 2009 at 11:00 a.m. 
 
Mr. Schneider distributed a reminder for the Crystal View Townhomes groundbreaking 
ceremony on May 20, 2009 and a flyer for National Senior Health & Fitness Day on May 27.  
GMD staff attend community events and provide information on City programs. 
 



City Council approved the transfer of 1107 and 1109 North Gregory Street to Homestead 
Corporation of Champaign Urbana.  Also, Council approved the Ecological Construction 
Laboratory (e-co lab) and Homestead as Community Housing Development Organizations 
(CHDOs).   
 
Referencing the sale of 1007 West Fairview Avenue, Mr. Schneider reviewed issues with the 
City’s Land Use Agreement for properties that are donated to CHDOs.  The Federal Home 
Administration (FHA) asked the City to waive this requirement.  He reviewed the history of 
affordability periods on past projects.  A land use restriction is a deed restriction.  If a lender 
foreclosed on a property with this restriction, they could only sell the property to a low-income 
person.  The City has asked the FHA to review this agreement and provide language that would 
make them comfortable.  This requirement affects projects with Homestead, e-co lab, and 
Habitat for Humanity if they received lot donation from the City. 
 
Commissioner Diana did not think FHA would accept any deed restrictions.  Because each 
situation is different, blanket wording would not work.  Mr. Schneider noted that the 
affordability period for HOME funds is waived with FHA loans.  Otherwise, the City places a 
mortgage on a property for the period of affordability, typically five years. 
 
Old Business:  None. 
 
New Business: An Ordinance Approving a Substantial Amendment to the City of 
Urbana and Urbana/Champaign/Champaign County HOME Consortium Consolidated 
Plan/Annual Action Plan FY 2008-2009 CDBG-R – Mr. Schneider stated the City has 
anticipated this since Congress passed the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act in 
February 2009.  On March 18, 2009 HUD notified the City that it would receive a grant of 
$125,097 in CDBG-R funding.  Although certain regulations were waived, the City would have 
to amend its Annual Action Plan and follow a public information process. 
 
The City is proposing to use the grant funds for reconstruction of Green Street from Vine Street 
to Cottage Grove Avenue in Census Tract 55.  This project is “shovel-ready” and in the CD 
Target Area.  Also, there had been earlier discussions about funding reconstruction of brick 
sidewalks in the same area.  Even though the project was contemplated, the funding helps 
stimulate employment.   
 
Mr. Schneider reviewed how the proposed amendment met program requirements.  The project 
must be committed within 120 days after enactment of the Act.  If the City does not submit by 
the June 5, 2009 deadline, the City could lose the funds.  Using CDBG-R funds will help make 
City funds to be available for future projects.  This project helps create and retain construction 
jobs, provides for energy conservation and follows smart-growth strategies.  Because Section 3 
regulations apply, contractors will be required to employ minority-owned and women-owned 
businesses and to hire low-income persons from the area.    
 
Commissioner Roof inquired if the Green Street Reconstruction would have happened this year 
anyway.  Mr. Schneider answered yes.  Commissioner Roof asked about other shovel-ready 
projects, and Mr. Schneider noted this was the only project in the City’s Target Area.  City staff 
and the Mayor felt this was the best project for these funds.  Instructions from HUD for these 
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funds encourages cities to invest funds in projects already planned and in process, and this 
project met that criteria.   
 
Referencing the spirit of the ARRA, Commissioner Roof was concerned that this did not create 
anything that was not already planned.  He asked if the CDBG funds displaced City funds.  Mr. 
Schneider answered that it would make City funds available for other projects and mentioned the 
constricted timeline and HUD’s regulations.  Commissioner Roof wanted the City to spend its 
displaced funds within this year to fulfill the spirit of the recovery act.  Mr. Schneider mentioned 
the possibility of moving up planned sidewalk reconstruction in the target area; however, another 
constraint is the workload of the City’s Engineering Division.   
 
Chairperson Cobb questioned whether the CD Commission would have any impact on how City 
funds were spent.  Mr. Schneider did not believe so, especially if the funds came from the City’s 
motor fuel tax or CIP funds.  However, he would work with Public Works staff to get funds 
allocated for another CDBG eligible project, if possible. 
 
In response to Chairperson Cobb, Mr. Schneider stated that City staff understands the need to 
work together to effectively produce infrastructure.  The City uses a combination of funds and 
efforts to produce a positive outcome.  It is understood that CDBG-R funds will have a ripple 
effect and produce construction jobs for future projects that may have otherwise been delayed. 
 
In response to Commissioner Diana, Mr. Schneider confirmed the CDBG-R funds must be spent 
on shovel-ready projects, or the City may not receive the funds.  Because this is not a large 
amount of funding, there is a limited scope.  He clarified the City would place the project for 
bids on or around June 30, 2009. 
 
Commissioner Vidoni enthusiastically endorsed this project’s goal.  He felt curb and street 
improvements in the area east of the City Building should be a high priority.  That particular 
census tract appears to need more infrastructure improvements.  Mr. Schneider mentioned 
creating an inventory of past CDBG infrastructure projects.  For example, Census Tract 53 has 
had many CDBG infrastructure projects completed, the most recent being the Harvey Street 
improvements.  The City of Urbana will be creating a new five-year Consolidated Plan, which 
will include infrastructure projects.   
 
Commissioner Roof and Chairperson Cobb preferred to place the displaced funds in a standalone 
CD project.  There was discussion whether City Council would approve this or if this was the 
way to go.  Mr. Schneider mentioned constraints on Public Works staff.  In addition, the City 
commits plans to commit CDBG funds to infrastructure projects in the CD Target Area.  The 
Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) funding is the source of cash match for HOME funding.   
 
Commissioner Diana suggested the CD Commission separate their request from the 
recommendation.  The standalone request would be for City Council to seek an appropriate 
project to fund rather than tie it as a condition to CD’s recommendation.  Commissioner Roof 
felt it was more logical to tie the request to the recommendation.  There was discussion on what 
information was provided to HUD.   
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Since this amendment would save City project funds, Chairperson Cobb stated the CD 
Commission would like to comment on how the City would use those “saved” funds.  
Commissioner Vidoni approved the amendment and suggested a resolution that the displaced 
funds be used for another project this fiscal year.  There was discussion on the cost of the Green 
Street Reconstruction as compared to the amount of CDBG-R funds.  Commissioner Michelson 
was concerned that the City would need to hire an engineering consultant for an additional 
project in order to meet such a deadline, thus reducing the amount for the project.  Commissioner 
Roof felt this would still create jobs.  If the project cost was higher than the minimum estimate, 
Commissioner Bengtson thought the CDBG-R funds might be needed to fill the gap. 
 
Noting its advisory capacity, Mr. Schneider felt it was more in the purview of the CD 
Commission to make recommendations instead of providing requirements regarding use of such 
funds.  Chairperson Cobb suggested using careful wording in a resolution.   
 
Commissioner Diana stated the purpose of many projects is to create jobs and stimulate the 
economy.  He assumed the City will spend these “saved” funds somewhere else in the City.  It 
was irrelevant to him whether the City funds were spent in the CD Target Area.  This was 
additional money that happened to funnel through this avenue, with the purpose of “getting the 
money out there.”   
 
Referencing the economy, Commissioner Roof felt that the spirit was to stimulate, not just 
sustain, growth.  Commissioner Vidoni felt City Council would, “take us at face value as an 
advisory body of reasonable people” who are making a recommendation.  Chairperson Cobb 
added the CD Commission is an independent body with its own mind.  Although the CD 
Commission may not always say things that are comfortable for City Council, the Commission 
“says things that are reasonable.” 
 
In response to Commissioner Moreland, Mr. Schneider stated the CD Target Area is based on 
U.S. Census results.  The Target Area has 51% or more of households at or below 80% of 
Median Family Income (MFI).   
 
There was discussion about the City using minority-owned and female-owned businesses in this 
project.  Mr. Schneider noted that Section 3 and Davis Bacon requirements must be reported to 
HUD.  Chairperson Cobb requested a list of minority and female contractors whom the City has 
identified for this project.  Mr. Schneider said that the City had not identified any at this point as 
that is part of the bid process. However, he will request that information regarding potential sub-
contractors from the Engineering Division. 
 
Commissioner Vidoni moved to recommend to City Council approval of an Ordinance Approving 
a Substantial Amendment to the City of Urbana and Urbana/Champaign/Champaign County 
HOME Consortium Consolidated Plan/Annual Action Plan FY 2008-2009 CDBG-R.  
Commissioner Bengtson seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
Referencing the Substantial Amendment for FY 2008-2009 CDBG-R funds, Commissioner Vidoni 
made the following motion:  That the Community Development Commission resolve to 
recommend that displaced funds be utilized as a standalone project to be committed during this 
fiscal year.  Commissioner Roof seconded the motion.   
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There was discussion as to the wording and intent of the motion.  Commissioner Michelson 
questioned why this should be a standalone project and why it should be limited to $125,097.  
Chairperson Cobb noted this seemed to be the first preference of the CD Commission, but agreed 
it could be used as part of another project.  Commissioner Bengtson mentioned the potential of 
problems in finding an appropriate standalone project. 
 
Commissioner Roof preferred creating a new project that did not exist in any current plans.  
Noting the City Engineering Division has long range plans for the next 10-15 years, 
Commissioner Michelson felt that creating a totally new project was not an efficient use of City 
government.  Commissioner Roof suggested funding a project that did not require additional 
engineering, but would provide stimulus and meet the spirit of the ARRA recommendation.  An 
example would be paying for curbs on another street.  Commissioner Moreland asked if there 
were any projects that could be “shovel ready” next spring.  Commissioner Bengtson preferred 
the funds stay in the CD Target Area.   
 
Commissioner Diana remarked the CD Commission was asking City Council to act in the spirit 
of the ARRA.  He noted a generic request was easier to fulfill.  There was discussion on whether 
to describe the City funds as “displaced budgeted money.”  Mr. Schneider suggested the wording 
“increased available City funds.”  Because the City of Urbana’s budget for next fiscal year is in 
the process of being approved, Mr. Schneider did not know how this would be handled.  Also, it 
is possible that HUD may not approve this amendment, in which case the City would have to 
revise and resubmit its application.  Commissioner Roof asked if HUD would view the City’s 
application less favorably due to the additional resolution.  Mr. Schneider did not know.   
 
Rather than refer to the federal stimulus bill, Commissioner Diana suggested using “American 
Recovery and Reinvestment Act.”  Commissioner Vidoni agreed.   
 
Commissioner Vidoni modified his motion:  That the Community Development Commission 
resolve to recommend to City Council that the increased available City funds be utilized in the 
Community Development Target Area in a way consistent with the recent American Recovery 
and Reinvestment Act.  The motion carried unanimously. 
 
Adjournment: Commissioner Michelson moved to adjourn the meeting, and 
Commissioner Diana seconded the motion.  Chairperson Cobb adjourned the meeting at 8:10 
p.m. 
 
Recorded by Connie Eldridge 
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